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As I close, I can say with confidence that 

our community is a better place thanks to the 
ongoing, selfless service of people like Mi-
chael Fezzey. His leadership in the area of 
housing has earned the admiration of those 
throughout Southeast Michigan and I am 
pleased to recognize that leadership today in 
the United States Congress. 

f 

EXPRESSING THE SENSE OF THE 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
THAT THE CITIZENS’ STAMP AD-
VISORY COMMITTEE, AS AN EN-
TITY OF THE UNITED STATES 
POSTAL SERVICE, SHOULD ISSUE 
A COMMEMORATIVE STAMP IN 
HONOR OF THE HOLIDAY OF 
DIWALI 

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 25, 2013 

Ms. CAROLYN B. MALONEY of New York. 
Mr. Speaker, I rise today to introduce the 
House Resolution Expressing the sense of the 
House of Representatives that the Citizens’ 
Stamp Advisory Committee, as an entity of the 
United States Postal Service, should issue a 
commemorative stamp in honor of the holiday 
of Diwali. I am proud to be joined in this effort 
by my colleagues Congresswoman Grace 
Meng and Congressman Ami Bera. 

This House Resolution urges the United 
States Postal Service to issue a stamp in 
honor of the holiday Diwali. Meaning ‘‘row of 
lights,’’ Diwali celebrates the triumph of good 
over evil, the awareness of one’s inner light, 
the dispelling of ignorance, and bringing peace 
and joy through the awakening gained from 
this higher knowledge. Also marking the be-
ginning of the Hindu New Year, this festive 
and important Indian holiday is observed in 
America, and across the globe, by Hindus, 
Sikhs, Christians, Jains, and Buddhists. 

But despite the significance of this holiday, 
the United States Postal Service has yet to 
merit Diwali with the same recognition as 
other major religious holidays for which 
stamps are issued such as Christmas, 
Kwanzaa, Hanukkah, and Eid. 

As one of the world’s oldest religious holi-
days, Diwali has survived political, economic 
and social changes throughout history, while 
always carrying the universal symbolism of the 
victory of light, goodness, knowledge and 
truth. It is long overdue that we honor this sig-
nificant holiday with a postage stamp of its 
own. 

f 

BALTIMORE CITY FIRE 
DEPARTMENT 

HON. NANCY PELOSI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 25, 2013 

Ms. PELOSI. Mr. Speaker, 45 years ago, 
history was made in the City of Baltimore. On 
January 23, 1968, Mayor Thomas D’Alesandro 
III—my brother—watched over the swearing-in 
of his appointee, Reverend Marion Bascom 
Jr., as the Baltimore City Fire Department’s 
first African-American Commissioner. 

Alongside his colleague and partner in the 
cause of equality, Konstantine Prevas, Com-
missioner Bascom took the oath of office. In a 
single act, he changed the face of the city’s 
public servants and heroes—becoming, in his 
words, ‘‘the first black man to wear a white hat 
in the Baltimore City Fire Department.’’ In a 
single moment, he altered the course of local 
history. In the years to come, he and his fel-
low members of the Board of Fire Commis-
sioners would do more than become a model 
of racial harmony; they would advance the 
professionalism and effectiveness of Balti-
more’s firefighters. 

Though progress was slow at times—though 
a history of segregation and bigotry and rac-
ism still weighed heavily on the shoulders of 
Commissioners Bascom and Prevas and oth-
ers—these leaders fought, step-by-step, to en-
sure that Baltimore’s force of firefighters would 
exemplify our highest ideals of equality and 
our highest degree of excellence. 

Under the leadership of Commissioners 
Bascom and Prevas, the Baltimore City Fire 
Department gave African-American members 
of its ranks a fair hearing—listening and re-
sponding to their concerns about living and 
working conditions, and unfair treatment in 
areas of discipline, assignments, training, and 
promotions. It formally recognized the Vulcan 
Blazers, Baltimore’s chapter of the Inter-
national Association of Black Professional Fire 
Fighters. 

To enhance its service to the city, the de-
partment expanded community outreach ef-
forts and helped create a new unit in the City 
Hospital to deal strictly and exclusively with 
fire victims and their injuries—and today, City 
Hospital still stands as the first and only burn 
center in the state of Maryland. 

The Board of Commissioners oversaw the 
land acquisition, zoning, historic preservation, 
and construction of what’s now called Stead-
man Station—located in the heart of down-
town Baltimore and once considered the busi-
est station in the nation. 

Today, the Baltimore City Fire Department 
is defined by the legacy of Commissioner 
Bascom: by fairness, equal rights, professional 
action, and a wholehearted devotion to public 
safety. No longer beset by racist policies; no 
longer held back by the scourge of segrega-
tion; no longer deterred by a past of Jim 
Crow—all because a mayor had the vision to 
appoint commissioners based on their merits, 
not simply their race, and all because his ap-
pointees had the courage to promote a future 
of progress. 

Our family takes pride in its association with 
this extraordinary era of history for the people 
of Baltimore. My father, Mayor Thomas 
D’Alesandro Jr., oversaw the desegregation of 
the fire department. My brother appointed its 
first African-American Commissioner. To-
gether, they created a department that re-
flected the diversity and character of the com-
munity it served and protected. 

Today, 45 years after Commissioner 
Bascom took his oath, we can all be proud of 
this legacy. We can take inspiration from the 
acts of our predecessors. We can pledge to 
advance our heritage of opportunity, our com-
mitment to fairness and justice, and our prom-
ise of equality for all. 

HONORING THE 2013 ACADEMY 
NOMINEES OF THE 11TH CON-
GRESSIONAL DISTRICT NEW JER-
SEY 

HON. RODNEY P. FRELINGHUYSEN 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 25, 2013 

Mr. FRELINGHUYSEN. Mr. Speaker, every 
year, more high school seniors from the 11th 
Congressional District trade in varsity jackets 
for navy pea coats, Air Force flight suits, and 
Army brass buckles than most other districts 
in the country. But this is nothing new—our 
area has repeatedly sent an above average 
portion of its sons and daughters to the na-
tion’s military academies for decades. 

This fact should not come as a surprise. 
The educational excellence of area schools is 
well known and has long been a magnet for 
families looking for the best environment in 
which to raise their children. Our graduates 
are skilled not only in mathematics, science, 
and social studies, but also have solid back-
grounds in sports, debate teams, and other 
extracurricular activities. This diverse upbring-
ing makes military academy recruiters sit up 
and take note—indeed, many recruiters know 
our towns and schools by name. 

Since the 1830’s, Members of Congress 
have enjoyed meeting, talking with, and nomi-
nating these superb young people to our mili-
tary academies. But how did this process 
evolve? In 1843, when West Point was the 
sole academy, Congress ratified the nomi-
nating process and became directly involved 
in the makeup of our military’s leadership. This 
was not an act of an imperial Congress bent 
on controlling every aspect of Government. 
Rather, the procedure still used today was, 
and is, a further check and balance in our de-
mocracy. It was originally designed to weaken 
and divide political coloration in the officer 
corps, provide geographical balance to our 
armed services, and to make the officer corps 
more resilient to unfettered nepotism and 
handicapped European armies. 

In 1854, Representative Gerritt Smith of 
New York added a new component to the 
academy nomination process—the academy 
review board. This was the first time a Mem-
ber of Congress appointed prominent citizens 
from his district to screen applicants and as-
sist with the serious duty of nominating can-
didates for academy admission. Today, I am 
honored to continue this wise tradition in my 
service to the 11th Congressional District. 

The Academy Review Board is composed of 
six local citizens who have shown exemplary 
service to New Jersey, to their communities, 
and to the continued excellence of education 
in our area. Many are veterans and Academy 
graduates. Though from diverse backgrounds 
and professions, they all share a common 
dedication that the best qualified and moti-
vated graduates attend our academies. And, 
as true for most volunteer panels, their service 
goes largely unnoticed. 

I would like to take a moment to recognize 
these men and women and thank them pub-
licly for participating in this important panel. 
Being on the board requires hard work and an 
objective mind. Members have the responsi-
bility of interviewing upwards of 50 outstanding 
high school seniors every year in the academy 
review process. 
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The nomination process follows a general 

timetable. High school seniors submit personal 
information directly to the Military Academy, 
the Naval Academy, the Air Force Academy, 
and the Merchant Marine Academy once they 
become interested in attending. Information in-
cludes academic achievement, college entry 
test scores, and other activities. At this time, 
they also inform me of their desire to be nomi-
nated. 

The academies then assess the applicants, 
rank them based on the data supplied, and re-
turn the files to my office with their notations. 
In late November, our Academy Review Board 
interviews all of the applicants over the course 
of two days. They assess a student’s qualifica-
tions and analyze character, desire to serve, 
and other talents that may be hidden on 
paper. 

This year the board interviewed over 50 ap-
plicants. Nominations included 10 to the Naval 
Academy, 10 to the Military Academy, 8 to the 
Merchant Marine Academy and 7 to the Air 
Force Academy—the Coast Guard Academy 
does not use the Congressional nomination 
process. The recommendations are then for-
warded to the academies by January 31, 
where recruiters reviewed files and notified ap-
plicants and my office of their final decision on 
admission. 

As these highly motivated and talented 
young men and women go through the acad-
emy nominating process, never let us forget 
the sacrifice they are preparing to make: to 
defend our country and protect our citizens. 
This holds especially true at a time when our 
nation is fighting the war against terrorism. 
Whether it is in Afghanistan or other hot spots 
around the world, no doubt we are constantly 
reminded that wars are fought by the young. 
And, while our military missions are both im-
portant and dangerous, it is reassuring to 
know that we continue to put America’s best 
and brightest in command. 
ACADEMY NOMINEES FOR 2013, 11TH DISTRICT 

CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT 
MERCHANT MARINE ACADEMY 

Kyle J Asman, Livingston, Livingston H.S. 
Duncan J. Brown, Brookside, West Morris 

Mendham H.S. 
Justin C. Diesso, Sparta, Pope John VIII 

H.S. 
Clay C. Dundas, Sparta, Blair Academy. 
Aidan R. Groll, Boonton, Boonton H.S. 
Patrick T. Keyes, Parsippany, Seton Hall 

Prep. 
Gabriella S.L. Roselle, West Caldwell, 

James Caldwell H.S. 
Ryan F. Wood, Budd Lake, Home Schooled. 

AIR FORCE ACADEMY 
Mathieu L. Gaydos, Randolph, Randolph 

H.S. 
Louis R. Kete, Morristown, Delbarton 

School. 
Yonjun D. Kim, Montville, Osan DOD De-

pendents H.S. 
Jennifer E. Lam, Mountain Lakes, Moun-

tain Lakes H.S. 
Christian S. Longhi, Succasunna, Seton 

Hall Prep. 
Liam F. McEnearny, Basking Ridge, Ridge 

H.S. 
Philip J. Zurek, Denville, Academy of 

Math, Science & English. 
MILITARY ACADEMY 

Dominique A. Fortes, Parsippany, Parsip-
pany H.S. 

Michael J. Herbert, Jr., Whippany, Seton 
Hall Prep. 

Gregory R. Horne, Denville, Morris Knolls 
H.S. 

Adam B. Kratch, Millington, Seton Hall 
Prep. 

Jared H. Love, Florham Park, Episcopal 
H.S. 

Kirsten V. Mayer, Morris Twp., Morris 
Catholic H.S. 

Ryan T. Mellody, Millington, Seton Hall 
Prep. 

Michelle E. Miller, Chester, West Morris 
Mendham H.S. 

Joseph M. Presti, Kinnelon, Kinnelon H.S. 
Joshua W. Tomlinson-Aaron, Flanders, 

Pope John VIII H.S. 
Richard-Vinh Nguyen-Le, Dover, Morris 

Knolls H.S. 

NAVAL ACADEMY 

Charlotte K. Asdal, Chester, West Morris 
Mendham H.S. 

Cameron M. Ellis, Stanhope, Lenape Val-
ley H.S. 

Aaron J. Hanko, Montville, Trinity Chris-
tian Academy. 

Benjamin R. Keegan, Flanders, Mt. Olive 
H.S. 

Thomas D. Kim, Livingston, Seton Hall 
Prep. 

Connor O. Lam, Chester, West Morris 
Mendham H.S. 

Thomas P. Mahala, Far Hills, USN Foun-
dation. 

Michael E. McGlone, Boonton, Seton Hall 
Prep. 

Luis N. Rodriguez, Denville, Academy for 
Math, Science & English. 

Rahul Singh, Hackettstown, Mt. Olive H.S. 
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RECOGNIZING THE 2013 OFFICERS 
OF THE OCCOQUAN WOODBRIDGE 
LORTON VOLUNTEER FIRE DE-
PARTMENT 

HON. GERALD E. CONNOLLY 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 25, 2013 

Mr. CONNOLLY. Mr. Speaker, I rise to rec-
ognize the 2013 Officers of the Occoquan 
Woodbridge Lorton Volunteer Fire Depart-
ment. The 2013 officers and members of the 
board of directors are taking leadership roles 
in one of Northern Virginia’s longest standing 
volunteer fire departments. The O.W.L. Volun-
teer Fire Department was created to address 
the need for organized fire response capabili-
ties in the growing suburbs of Northern Vir-
ginia. In 1938, the Department officially formed 
to become the only fire department between 
Fredericksburg and Alexandria. In the subse-
quent decades O.W.L. has expanded to staff 
three stations and provide emergency medical 
services. 

The members of O.W.L. are dedicated com-
munity volunteers, and the 2013 officers and 
directors will be diligent stewards of this tradi-
tion of service. The over 300 active O.W.L. 
members answer 14,000 calls and serve 
60,000 people each year. Their job is de-
manding and the hours are long, but these 
brave men and women are driven by their 
dedication to public safety and the commu-
nities that they serve. We would all do well to 
follow their example. 

I congratulate and commend the following 
2013 incoming officers: 

Department Chief: James F. McAllister. 
Fire Assistant Chiefs: Karl F. Fippinger, 

Wayne A. Haight, David S. Halman, Michael 
Clark, and Steve Godin. 

EMS Assistant Chief: Edward A. Craig. 

Fire Captains: Justin W Witt, David P. Wil-
liams, Brian J. Smith, John M. Roberts, Ernie 
M. Firkin, Jr. and Kurt E. Bolland. 

EMS Captain: Richard T. Ruggieri. 
Fire Lieutenants: Mike Nazionale, Derick N. 

Ondra, Richard P. Moore, Alexander R. 
Moody, Billy Campbell, Harold F. Griffith, Na-
than Potter, Joshua Culp, Jon R. Colpitts, 
Mark A. Chandler, Robert L. Brown, and Jona-
than W. Baldwin. 

EMS Lieutenants: Cynthia M. Young, Kelly 
Shaw, David Darrach, Julia Jordano, Tammy 
L. Hill, and Erika Estrella. 

President: William Spicer. 
Executive Vice President: Jim Dart. 
Admin Vice Presidents: William L. Carter, 

Ernest Desantis, Henry J. Neyhouse, and 
George W. Smith. 

Membership Secretary: Melissa L. Payne. 
Treasurer: George J. Nazionale, Jr. 
Election Officer: Valoree A. Brown. 
Sergeant at Arms: John McMahon. 
Board of Directors: Ron Miller, Chris 

McIntosh, and Barry King. 
Mr. Speaker, I ask that my colleagues join 

me in congratulating these remarkable volun-
teers on their new leadership positions, and in 
thanking all the members of The Occoquan 
Woodbridge Lorton Volunteer Fire Department 
for the vital service they provide to the Prince 
William County community. 

f 

NEWTOWN SHOOTING 

HON. FRANK R. WOLF 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, January 25, 2013 

Mr. WOLF. Mr. Speaker, I recently read an 
article by Maureen Downey of the Atlanta 
Journal-Constitution sharing the thoughts of 
Mr. Frederick Assaf, headmaster at Pace 
Academy, an independent K–12 school in At-
lanta, Georgia. 

As Congress and the Obama administration 
continue to address mass violence, I found 
merit in Assaf’s concerns about the desen-
sitizing impacts of violent media, such as 
video games and Hollywood films. I believe 
these graphic images are far too easily 
accessed by our children and lack any notion 
of real-life consequences to violent death. I 
submit for the RECORD Mr. Assaf’s thoughtful 
comments. 

[From the Atlanta Journal-Constitution, 
Jan. 2, 2013] 

NEWTOWN SHOOTING DEMANDS WE CONSIDER 
OUR ‘‘CALL OF DUTY’’ AS PARENTS 

(By Maureen Downey, AJC Get Schooled 
Blog) 

I admire Fred Assaf, head of Pace Academy 
in Atlanta, because he doesn’t shy away 
from the tough issues. Here is another exam-
ple of his willingness to speak out on behalf 
of children. 

In the wake of the Newtown school shoot-
ing, Assaf questions the popularity of violent 
video games, which many kids received as 
Christmas gifts last week. 

Please note that all comments to the blog 
will be moderated and appear only after they 
are read and approved. 

(By Fred Assaf) 

Because I come to know 6-year-olds every 
year by having lunch with them in our 
Lower School, I know the boundless joy and 
optimism they have in the heart. They raise 
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